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Welcome to the second edition of the Voluntary Committees of Management newsletter.

For over 150 years volunteers have been involved in the management of Crown land in Victoria. In this newsletter we will provide you with a little history, speak to Victoria’s longest serving female committee member, reveal Victoria’s oldest committee and share some great stories about what committees are doing.

We’ll also share key points from the finance information you sent us, tell you about the latest departmental updates, including the release of the new interim guidelines and our upcoming project about what influences your motivation and satisfaction when serving on committees.

We’d like to hear from too. If you have an interesting story about your history you’d like to share or have a great idea that other committees could benefit from hearing, please email us at voluntary.committees@dse.vic.gov.au.

The contribution you as volunteers make to the Victorian Community is invaluable and on behalf of all Victorians, I thank you for your contribution.

Peter Watkinson
Executive Director
Committee member survey
Later this year, DSE will be inviting all members of local Committees of Management to participate in a comprehensive survey about volunteer motivations and attitudes.

The aim of the confidential survey is to inform DSE about what draws volunteers to Committees of Management, and what influences their level of satisfaction with committee work.

This is as an excellent opportunity to express your views about your Committee of Management experience. The survey findings will provide the department with a better understanding of any issues and challenges you face managing public land and help us to support committees in overcoming these challenges in the future.

Committee members will receive a letter with an attached questionnaire inviting you to participate in the personal and confidential survey. There will also be an opportunity to access a web-based survey. A small number of individuals will be invited to undertake the survey over the telephone. The department is working with Victoria University to undertake this project and will act to preserve the confidentiality of the responses.

As Committees of Management, you are integral to Victoria as the custodians of Crown land reserves. I urge you all to take advantage of this opportunity to have your say.

Please share this information and the accompanying letter with the other members of your committee. For more information on the survey, contact Alex Gunn on (03) 9412 4237 or alex.gunn@dse.vic.gov.au. 
New Committee of Management Guidelines released

DSE has recently released the updated interim Committee of Management Responsibilities and Good Practice Guidelines (Guidelines) – a document providing advice to committees on governance, financial management, record-keeping, leasing, licensing, managing reserve users, hiring workers and more. The interim Guidelines are an update of the previous Guidelines, and DSE expects that they will form a useful resource for committees.

The Guidelines will be undergoing further revision in 2011, to strengthen the value of this resource for committees. As such, the interim Guidelines are a draft for discussion and DSE welcomes feedback on this document. 
To access the Guidelines or for further information, see the Guidelines web page at www.dse.vic.gov.au/committeeofmanagement or contact the DSE Customer Service Centre on 136 186. Please email your feedback to: com.guidelines@dse.vic.gov.au.
Public Land’s new team

Public Land Division has a new team, Public Land Agency Reporting and Analysis (PLARA), which is focused on the collection and analysis of data from Committees of Management.

The new team will co-ordinate the annual return process, and is currently following up outstanding 2009–2010 Annual Returns. If you have not lodged your annual return, please do so as soon as possible.

The dedicated team also seeks to improve the annual reporting process by providing technical support to DSE staff in your region.
Below is a pie chart breaking down the Committees of Management by the function of the reserve(s) that they manage.
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For further information regarding the annual return process please contact your local regional DSE officer, email the unit on pla.reporting@dse.vic.gov.au or phone Dan Meehan on 9637 9414.

Annual return data analysis

Many thanks to the committees who have submitted their financial data! Committees are required to do so annually and DSE analyses that information and maps trends over time to better understand Committee of Management finances statewide.

This is some of what we found in the 2008–2009 data relating to committees made up of volunteers:

· Statewide the annual revenue was more than $39 million

· Committees had combined liquid assets of more than $24 million

· Coastal committees brought in 40 percent of the state’s revenue

· The revenue from coastal committees tended to be spent within that year

· 28 percent of the statewide committee of management revenue was generated on the coast in the Bellarine/Great Ocean Road area

· 62 percent of committees had an income of more than $10,000

· 4 percent of committees had an income of above $100,000

· 62 percent of committees have built assets valued at more than $25,000

· Liquid assets are spread fairly evenly across the non-coastal areas

· There are 281 public hall committees across the state

· More than 50 committees were responsible for employing people

This is a brief snapshot of the financial information DSE has collected. Collecting financial data enables DSE to better understand committees across the state. We thank you for returning your financial data for the 2009–2010 financial year.

Sharing resources to manage Crown land

There are many different models used by committees to manage Crown land.

Increasingly, Committees of Management are managing more than one reserve and are developing working relationships with other committees. Many reserves have very similar issues or are located close to each other and there are numerous benefits to sharing resources. 
The Mint Inc Committee of Management for example, was established in 1998 and specialises in managing historic buildings owned by the Victorian Government that are situated on Crown land. They manage ten buildings and among them are the former Royal Mint and Beaufort Court House. The committee leases these buildings out and last year had a turn over of $2 million – money which goes into maintaining these restored buildings.

The skills required to manage these buildings are similar, so it is logical that the same group of people oversees them all.

Committees all over the state manage more than one reserve. Managing multiple reserves or having relationships with similar committees provides the ability to increase purchasing power as well as other opportunities. Committees are able to negotiate more favourable works contracts or contracts with suppliers; resources can be shared between committees that do and do not generate an income for the benefit of their community; or if someone wants to book a venue for a function and it’s not available, another venue can be suggested or booked.

These are just some examples of how committees can work together to help each other. If you have any stories you’d like to share with other committees or you think other committees would benefit from hearing how this has worked for you, please email voluntary.committees@dse.vic.gov.au for inclusion in the next newsletter. 

Evolution of committees

Members of the public have been involved in the management of Crown land reserves for over 150 years.

Our colonial forefathers began reserving Crown land in the latter half of the 19th century as a means of providing land for important community activities.

Through restricted leases (or Crown Grants) the management of this land was delegated to community representatives – either individuals or local municipal councils – who became Trustees, based on the English Common Law system.

Following the Land Act 1862, Trusts were only established where borrowing for major capital works was anticipated and some form of security was required for lenders. Where borrowing was not required, land was normally temporarily placed under the control of a ‘committee’ representing the local community.

This system was formalised with the Land Act 1898. Issuing restricted licences was discontinued and statutory provision was made for the appointment of Committees of Management, which comprised of a council or a group of at least three people.

These appointments were lifelong appointments, with members replaced when they either died or moved away. A further change occurred when the Public Land Reserves Act 1914 was introduced. Three year appointments for committees (that were not council or registered bodies) was introduced to give the local public the right of recall at regular intervals in regard to the management of their reserves. It is rumoured that it was said in parliament that appointments without limitations tended to lead to stagnation in management.

The Committee of Management concept, as it exists today, has undergone little or no philosophical development over the last 150 years. It has allowed communities to manage the Crown land reserved for their recreation.

Longest serving female on a committee recognised

Victoria’s longest serving female on a Committee of Management was acknowledged last month for her commitment and involvement on the Narre Warren Hall Committee of Management.

Lynne Hucker was appointed to the Narre Warren Hall Committee of Management in 1977 and is about to retire after 34 years of service.

Her job for over three decades has been to take the bookings for the hall, which has been the venue for weddings, dances, christenings and birthdays.

When she first started on the committee she was also raising her two boys and had a job. But her interest in people and the community spurred her on. Now more than 30 years later Lynne is ready to call it quits, but says she will miss meeting new people.

The Narre Warren Hall Committee of Management began in 1880 and has a long history within the community. The committee has recently brought the hall, which was rebuilt in the late 1960s, into the 21st Century by introducing an online booking system and a pincode for the door instead of a key.

Do you know a female that has served longer than 37 years on a Committee of Management? Let us know. voluntary.committees@dse.vic.gov.au 
First committee?

Is the Kilmore Cricket Club Victoria’s first committee?

The Kilmore Cricket Club first requested to use the middle part of the Police Paddock in Kilmore for their club and for other recreational activities in January 1858.

This was met by polite but extremely firm opposition from the Police Commissioner at the time, who already found it difficult to manage the fencing on the land, which was used to hold stolen cattle and horses and for grazing by their own stock.

The local commissioner’s concerns were that people would use the land as a thoroughfare, leaving the gate open (a problem they did not want exacerbated), and the negligent use of fire in lighting pipes and cigars.

The Chief Commissioner of Police in Melbourne directed the local commissioner to find a more suitable site. When a suitable alternative could not be found, it was determined that they offer the northern part of the site to the club, which it uses to this day. The first Trustees were appointed on 13 October 1859.

The police paddock, initially requested for the cricket ground, is still Crown land and is now known as Monument Hill and Golf Course and Apex Park.

DSE’s records about committees are all official documents. You may have more detailed notes and interesting stories in your records. If your Committee of Management has an interesting history you’d like to share, please email voluntary.committees@dse.vic.gov.au 

Barwon Coast Committee of Management Awarded

The Victorian Coastal Awards recognise and acknowledge outstanding contributions to protecting and enhancing the values of Victoria’s marine and coastal environment through education, community partnerships, design, planning and conservation programs.

Congratulations to the Barwon Coast Committee of Management which received an award in the Education category. The committee’s innovative ‘community connections’ campaign has raised awareness of the region’s significant biodiversity and cultural values, ensuring beach goers treat the beach with appropriate respect and building the capacity of local volunteerism for coastal conservation.

Well done to the Barwon Coast Committee of Management for this impressive education project.
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Image from L to R: Minister for Environment and Climate Change, the Hon. Ryan Smith, Maddie Glynn representing the Barwon Coast Committee of Management, Libby Mears, Chair, Victorian Coastal Council

Nyah Hall

The Nyah Hall brings the community together and the community togetherness keeps Nyah Hall going.

This 1920s heritage listed ripple iron building is where the town convenes, where community groups like the Country Women’s Association and the Red Cross have their meetings and children have weekly dance classes. There were 80 bookings for the hall last year.

Like all old buildings, the hall needs to be maintained. For the Nyah Hall Committee of Management, this is a gradual and continuous process, which they help fund with community social events.

Three years ago the town started holding an annual ball to raise funds to maintain the hall. It was so successful, both in bringing people together and in raising money for the hall, that it has been repeated each year since.

This year they had a Hawaiian theme. A local band played at the event, 60 people attended and a wonderful evening was had by all. After all costs the event raised $500 which went into upgrading the hall floor.

Other fundraising events the committee have on the agenda for this year are a trivia night and a country music night.

Nyah is a picturesque small town on the Murray, 26 kilometres north of Swan Hill with a population of 400. The hall is at the heart of its community and the Nyah Hall Committee of Management help make this so.

A lifetime in Crown Land: Paul Coghlan’s parting words

In 1965, fresh from school, Paul Coghlan took the public service exam and began his career in the Department of Crown Land and Survey as a file jockey in Melbourne’s Treasury Place. For 46 years, serving under numerous governments with numerous departmental name changes, Paul held positions in Melbourne, Hamilton, Geelong, Mildura, Ballarat and finally Seymour.

The highlight of Paul’s career was meeting and working with what he describes as “the incredible volunteers” working on Committees of Management. “These are volunteers, doing a fantastic job for their community. They should be really proud of what they’ve achieved.” 
Paul also served on a committee for three years. One of the most amazing committee stories Paul has seen relates to Fawcett Mechanic’s Institute.

Paul went on to tell the story of a community and their completely dilapidated public hall that most saw no chance of restoring. The Committee of Management worked tirelessly on the project for seven years, raised $63,100 and restored the hall, which will be officially reopened in May this year and will be an integral part of the community, its history and its future.

If he can offer any advice to the committees, it would be to persist. “It’s your reserve, it’s your community, you are the people who can make things happen”.

Paul’s favourite patch of Crown land is on the banks of the Murray. It 1881 the government reserved all the land around rivers and streams, which has enabled the land to be enjoyed by generation after generation of Australian families.

The most significant change to the management of Crown land in Paul’s career has been the introduction of technology, particularly in mapping technology.

When Paul started with the department, Crown land was divided into parishes. The government printing office used lithography to produce large maps which were backed on linen and kept in a drawer with some copies printed on paper. When a committee was formed, the area would be cut out of the paper copy and sent to the committee, the linen version would be painted and the date it was gazetted written on it. From this it went to photocopying and DSE now has a database with all this information and can email maps to committees at the touch of a button.

Paul really enjoyed the years he spent working with DSE and the committees and we all wish him well in his retirement and thank him for his years of dedication. Who knows, maybe he’ll use his knowledge and experience and join a committee to help manage his favourite patch of Crown land.
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